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Planning and Highways Committee 
 
Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday, 22 September 2022 
 
Present: Councillor Curley - In the Chair 
 
Councillors: Shaukat Ali, Andrews, Y Dar, Davies, Flanagan, Hewitson, Kamal, J 
Lovecy, Lyons, Riasat, and Stogia 
 
Apologies: Councillors Baker-Smith, Leech and Richards 
 
Also present: Councillor H Priest 
 
 
PH/22/50  Supplementary Information on Applications Being Considered  
 
A copy of the late representations received had been circulated in advance of the 
meeting regarding application 133148/FO/2022 and 133700/FO/2022. 
 
Decision 
 
To receive and note the late representations. 
 
PH/22/51  Minutes 
 
Decision 
 
To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 1 September 2022 as a correct 
record. 
 
 
PH/22/52 134307/FO/2022 - Land Bounded By Angel Street, Miller Street and 

Angel Square, Known As Plots M And N, Manchester - Piccadilly 
Ward 

 
The Committee considered the report of the Director of Planning, Building Control 
and Licensing that described that the proposal was for the erection of 2 Angel 
Square, a 14 storey building (excluding roof top plant) to form a mixed use office 
development (Use Class Egi) with two flexible commercial units at Upper Ground 
floor Level (Use Classes Ea, b, c, e, f, and / or Use Class Sui Generis (p) and (q)), 
and with a flexible office (Use Class Egi) and/or restaurant (Use Class Eb) space at 
Level 12, along with Lower Ground Level car and cycle parking, hard and soft 
landscaping and other associated works and 3 Angel Square, a 13 storey building 
(excluding roof top plant) to form a mixed use office development (Use Class Egi) 
with two flexible commercial units provided over Lower and Upper Ground Floor 
Levels (Use Classes Ea, b, c, e, f, and / or Use Class Sui Generis (p) and (q)), a 
further flexible commercial unit at Upper Ground Floor Level only allowing for 
ancillary seminar space and / or Sui Generis Use Class (t) Cinema space, together 
with an ancillary gym space at Upper Ground Floor, as well as Lower Ground Level 
car and cycle parking, hard and soft landscaping and other associated works. 
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The proposal would create 44,525 sqm of Grade A office space in two building of 13 
and 14 storeys, with significant areas of public realm as part of NOMA. 
There had been one neutral comment and four objections. 
 
The Planning Officer had nothing further to add to the printed published report. 
 
The agent addressed the Committee on the application, stating that this application 
was submitted by NOMA subsidiary GP who have already been involved in 
transforming this part of Manchester, including half a million square feet of existing 
building and public realm spaces. The application is consistent with the strategic 
regeneration framework and would utilise what is currently an underused car park. A 
revised scheme has been developed to address the need for Grade A office space in 
a post-pandemic city scenario. Consideration had been given to the lifecycle of the 
development, taking account of construction, operation and future adaptability.  
A further key benefit of the revised scheme would be the enhanced linkages with the 
adjoining sites to deliver a more active ground floor environment with retail space 
and local amenities on all sides of the buildings. This would be complemented by 
high quality public realm that includes tiered gardens with seating. Lift access would 
address accessibility concerns. Enhanced linkages with Angel Gardens and Angel 
Square would be created with the latter helping to facilitate the delivery of some 
separate public realm proposals for Angel Square that are to be submitted by the 
applicant. The proposals also include 20 less car parking spaces, which is beneficial 
in supporting a shift to sustainable forms of transport in a highly accessible location. 
A key consideration for the proposed development has been in relation to its impact 
on adjoining residential uses. The proposed development has resulted in an increase 
in height across part the site but has been configured and tested to ensure that 
impacts on daylight and sunlight are no greater than were identified as part of the 
planning permission on the site. The increase in height has also been necessary to 
underpin the viability of the scheme. The proposals would transform an important 
regeneration site for the city and directly support the continued evolution and 
prominence of NOMA and the Northern Gateway and deliver numerous economic, 
social and environmental benefits. The construction alone would deliver 400 full-time 
equivalent jobs and, once operational, support a further 4,400 full-time equivalent 
jobs and generate GVA of over £130 million per year. A considerable amount of this 
money will be spent in the local area. Should planning permission be granted, then 
the applicant fully intends to progress with an aim to start on site in early 2023. 
 
The Planning Officer had nothing further to add. 
 
Councillor Lyons stated that a flexible approach to office space was in high demand 
but there had to be a balance with residents living nearby. Councillor Lyons 
proposed a condition whereby noisy construction (this would not affect construction 
activity itself) was moved back one hour later to 08:30, to cut back on noise 
disruption for nearby residents in order to agree the officer’s recommendation of 
Approve for the scheme. 
 
The Planning Officer stated that the Planning team could take this proposal forward 
to be amended in the management plan, rather than as a separate condition, 
specifically for noisy construction activities. 
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Councillor Lyons agreed with the Planning Officer’s approach, that no specific 
condition would be necessary. 
 
Councillor S Ali seconded the proposal. 
 
Decision 
 
The Committee resolved to Approve the application for the reasons and subject to 
the conditions set out in the printed report. 
 
PH/22/53 133148/FO/2022 - The Imperial Lounge, Victoria Avenue East, 

Manchester, M9 7HW - Charlestown Ward 
 
The Committee considered the reports of the Director of Planning, Building Control 
and Licensing that described that the proposal was for the erection of a retail 
foodstore (Class E) with new access arrangements, following demolition of existing 
structures, alongside the creation of a new vehicular access to the adjacent sports 
facility. It was proposed that the store is operated by Aldi. 
 
In response to the application as originally submitted, 14 representations have been 
received. 1 in support, 1 neutral and 12 of which object to the proposal. Following 
revised information and a further period of renotification, 4 additional representations 
have been received objecting to the proposal. 
 
The Planning Officer stated that officers were aware of the late objection circulated 
to Members of Committee and brought the attention of Members to the section within 
the report which deals with Retail Impact and further stated that officers are satisfied 
that this matter has been properly assessed against local policies and national 
guidance and that sufficient information had been submitted in order for the 
Committee to be able to determine the application. The Planning Officer drew the 
Committee’s attention to a minor re-wording of Condition 32, should the Committee 
agree the recommendation, which stated that that the retail use shall not commence 
until the agreed flood lighting has been provided, and in relation to condition 30, 
additional wording which states that a timescale for delivery of the approved works is 
required to be agreed in writing. Also concerns have been raised by neighbouring 
occupiers in relation to the location of the pedestrian crossing. The location is 
indicative and the final detail and location will be subject to further consultation 
through the Section 278 highways process. It had been confirmed that a degree of 
piling would be required, due to ground conditions. This had been carefully 
considered due to possible implications for United Utility assets beneath the site. The 
process would use a low vibration method and vibration monitoring would be in 
place. This construction issue would be subject to control through the building 
regulation process. 
 
An objector attended the hearing and addressed the Committee, stating that they 
were representing Eastgate residents who supported the concept of an Aldi store in 
the area but stated that they had not had all the details of consultations. There had 
been a right to buy offer for the entire site which individual leaseholder had been 
notified of last Christmas with a tight deadline, which was not taken up. The future 
protection and safety of the Eastgate apartments was at risk and the objector was 
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seeking an agreement for confirmation that the phase 2 site investigation report is a 
condition of planning and will be released for inspection prior to development. Clarity 
on the type of foundation and vibrations that may impact on residents was sought, as 
well as an open line of communication with the insurers to the developer. The 
objector wished for confirmation that the sports ground would not add to delays in 
accessing homes. 24/7 access was required for residents. Timings of noisy 
construction and noise levels, a lighting report, landscaping and biodiversity issues 
were also of concern. 
 
Councillor Priest, Ward Councillor for Charlestown, addressed the Committee and 
stated that she had the support of Ward Councillor Kirkpatrick, adding that they have 
had additional conversations with local people and that these had broadly followed 
what was outlined in the report. Not everything discussed had been 100% positive 
though. The ongoing delivery of goods to the unit, lighting and access had been 
raised as concerns, rather than objections. It had been mentioned that there was 
another supermarket nearby and was this unit necessary. It was noted that the 
positives outweighed the negatives and that consumer choice was a positive point as 
well as reliable bus routes to the other shopping areas being questioned. There were 
concerns around fly tipping and anti-social behaviour on the site in it’s current state. 
There had been pre-application discussions with access, biodiversity, net gain and 
noise from deliveries raised. The open channel of communication with the developer 
had been refreshing and the Ward Councillor was confident that disruption would be 
minimal. Delivery timings can be set as suitable for the area. It was added that the 
other supermarket was not a walkable distance from the proposed area and there 
was no bus route either. Many locals were looking forward to being able to walk to a 
nearby supermarket. Notwithstanding some minor concerns for ongoing discussions, 
the two Ward Councillors for Charlestown were in support of the scheme. 
 
The Director for Planning stated that matters raised in relation to freehold, leasehold 
and insurance could not be taken into consideration when determining a planning 
application; however, the applicant was present and had heard the comments 
presented. The report addressed many of the objector’s other concerns.  
 
The Planning Officer stated that there was a construction management plan in place 
to address vehicles, parking, routing and access, loss of light had been assessed 
and included in the report, a full landscaping scheme is included with 26 new trees 
and hours of operation and servicing are all covered by a condition. 
 
The applicant addressed the Committee on the application, stating that this 
application was recommended for approval with 140 representations of support from 
local residents. The site was currently used for a restaurant and car park and is 
permitted to be used as a retail unit without need for planning permission. Minimal 
investment would be required in repurposing the site but the applicant’s plans were 
ambitious for both the local economy and community. The retail unit would be set in 
a disadvantaged Ward of Manchester and would be of benefit to local people. 40-50 
full and part time jobs would be created, with an emphasis on employing local people 
with a planning condition in place to support this, as well as construction jobs during 
the development phase. The current site was unsightly and the applicant had worked 
with Manchester City Council and GMP and believe this will be a credit to the local 
area. 26 new trees were to be planted. Deliverable economic development was 
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guaranteed to attract further investment. The overall investment will exceed £5m and 
the retail unit could be delivered within 18 months of securing permission. Part of the 
site would use some of the nearby playing fields. To compensate, the applicant was 
proposing a package for the club comprising a new access road, flood lighting, 
fencing and giving some land back to the club. This has been agreed with both clubs 
and Sports England and are guaranteed via planning conditions. No statutory 
consultees had objected to the scheme. . The applicant had worked with officers to 
ensure that residential amenity impacts are mitigated, hours of operation and 
servicing were subject to controls and a delivery management plan would be put in 
place. The applicant requested that the Committee approve this application for 
investment in the local area to progress. 
 
Councillor Andrews moved the Officer’s recommendation of Approve for the 
application. 
 
Councillor Riasat seconded the proposal. 
 
Decision 
 
The Committee resolved to Approve the application for the reasons and subject to 
the conditions set out in the printed reports, as well as the amendments to conditions 
explained in the Planning Officer’s presentation. 
 
PH/22/54 133700/FO/2022 - Former Jacksons Brickworks Site, Ten Acres 

Lane, Manchester - Miles Platting & Newton Heath Ward  

 
The Committee considered the reports of the Director of Planning, Building Control 
and Licensing that described that the application relates to a former brickworks site 
that has been vacant for many years. Due to past use, there is a legacy of 
contamination across the site which has been challenging in terms of bringing 
forward its redevelopment. In 2021, the current applicant was able to demonstrate 
how the site could be remediated and a strategy was subsequently approved 
following a robust assessment of how this would be delivered. 
 
The application now under consideration was for development following the 
implementation of the strategy. It would create 716 homes, with 378 (134 
apartments and 244 houses) in a first phase together with a community building, a 
community and pocket parks. 338 dwellings would follow in a second phase, which 
also includes the provision of a secondary school. Parking, public realm and 
landscaping would be provided throughout. 
 
Two objections and one general comment had been received. 
 
The Planning Officer stated that there were other conditions recommended for the 
scheme. A requirement for details on the long-term management and maintenance 
of the community centre, the implementation of a monitoring plan for the pedestrian 
access from Hallam Road (plus mitigation if issues are identified while in use) and, 
prior to the school being operational, details of vehicle and pedestrian access routes 
to be agreed as safe routes, although a detailed application for the school would 
follow at which point this issue can also be addressed. The officer also drew the 
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attention of Committee to the late representation and the recommendation for an 
addition to the construction management plan that no construction related traffic can 
use Hallam Road at any time to access the site. It had also been requested that the 
final detailed wording of the above conditions be delegated to the Director of 
Planning in consultation with the Chair of Planning.  
 
The agent addressed the Committee on the application, stating that the developer is 
proposing quality, affordable housing for rent and sale. The provider has access to 
grant funding, which gives the opportunity to develop a site that has been ready for 
redevelopment for 25 years and that it would be undeliverable without this funding. 
This also presents the opportunity to establish a development that would maximise 
environmental, social and economic benefits for the area. Drainage, ecological 
enhancements and biodiversity gain were part of the proposal, with seven new green 
spaces and tree planting included. The development would be climate resilient and 
energy efficient with new homes incorporating renewable technology. 716 new 
homes were planned across the two phases with open market housing and grant 
funded affordable housing, which is a sizeable contribution to addressing 
Manchester needs. An agreement had been reached with the Department for 
Education on the proposed Secondary School on site which was time critical due to 
high demand for spaces in the city. The location of the school was carefully 
considered to allow the best position for playing fields and also for safe access and 
egress. The Community hub could also deliver some community infrastructure. 
Extensive community consultation was conducted and access to the site was to use 
Hallam Road at all stages, but altered to pedestrian and cycle access only, which 
connects to other areas as well as creating a sustainable transport plan. The 
proposed Secondary School would have its own designated pick up and drop off site 
and the applicant was happy to commit to providing the access road to the school 
connecting from Ten Acres Lane to Mitchell Street. The housing aspect would form 
Phase 1 of the development with the school following with potential for access to  
mitigate any concerns. This proposal would be a benefit for this area and the city as 
a whole and the Committee were respectfully requested to approve the application. 
 
Councillor Flanagan, speaking as Ward Councillor for Miles Platting and Newton 
Heath, stated that he and fellow Ward Councillors found themselves in a difficult 
position in being behind the development and the decontamination of the former 
brickworks site and the delivery of affordable housing but had concerns about the 
safety of children and young people in the area with access to the proposed 
Secondary School, which is not part of this application. Hallam Road has a nursery 
and primary school and considerable money had been spent on the relocation of 
traffic lights to make the area safer for children. Ward Councillors have maintained 
all along that Hallam Road should not be available for traffic, which the developers 
had agreed to, making it pedestrian and cycle only. The concern was that parents 
would still use Hallam Road to drop off and collect children, making it busy and 
potentially dangerous. This Secondary School would be built within the next two 
years and the access to this is included in the application. It had been noted in the 
report that the applicant considered access to Ten Acre Lane had the potential to 
lead to Highway safety issues with associated pick up and drop off arrangements. 
The main concern was of children having to walk 500 metres on a construction site 
road to access the school with the pick up and drop off point not in place until Phase 
2. Further to this, there was a need for extra infrastructure in this area due to the 
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amount of proposed housing, with GPs, dentists and further primary school places 
required. Councillor Flanagan requested that the Committee make a site visit to 
consider his points raised at the hearing. 
 
The Director of Planning stated this had been a difficult site to regenerate for many 
years and that there had been a planning application in 2014 which was not 
progressed. A remediation strategy had already been submitted by the applicant and 
approved prior to the submission of the current proposal for 700 plus new homes, 
67% as affordable stock, plus a much needed Secondary School. No detailed 
designs for the school had been progressed as more certainty around planning 
permission was required in order to allow for funding to be drawn down.  It was 
confirmed that Hallam Road had a proposed vehicular access removed prior to the 
application being submitted and that there had been no late changes to the scheme. 
The school was part of this application with the design to follow; a pick up and drop 
off point would be provided.  The applicant has stated that the first phase would 
comprise 300 plus new homes with the section of the access road from Ten Acres 
Lane, this would be in advance of the school being built. If the school building was to 
come forward before this phase1, there would be safe connectivity secured through 
a safer route to school condition, it is also noted the applicant has now said they 
would address the connection to Mitchell Street This should address the concerns 
any members may have regarding the school and access issues; the late 
representations included photographs of the site in relation to Hallam Road (the site 
itself is secured). 
 
The Planning Officer added that there had been no changes to the application and 
no changes to access from Hallam Road, pedestrian only. 
 
Councillor Andrews proposed a site visit on the basis he was not familiar with the 
area and therefore it was necessary to visit the site as suggested by Councillor 
Flanagan. 
 
Councillor Hewitson seconded the proposal. 
 
Decision 
 
The Committee resolved to defer the application in order to undertake a site visit for 
the reasons raised by the Ward Councillor for Miles Platting and Newton Heath. 
 
(Councillor Flanagan spoke on the application as Ward Councillor for Miles Platting 
and Newton Heath and thereafter left the meeting, taking no part in the consideration 
or decision making process). 
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Licensing and Appeals Committee 
 

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 26 September 2022 
 
Present: Councillor Grimshaw – in the Chair 
 
Councillors: Connolly, Evans, Hassan, Hewitson, Hilal, Judge 
 
Apologies: Councillors Andrews, Flanagan, Hughes, Reid and Riasat 
 
LAP/22/05 Minutes  
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 6 June 2022 were submitted for approval. It was 
noted that the minutes referred to a member of Unite the Union and this should have 
been Trade Representative. 
 
Decision 
 
To approve as a correct record the Minutes of the Licensing & Appeals Committee 
meeting held on 6 June 2022, subject to the amendment above. 
 
LAP/22/06 Hackney Carriage Fare Review 2022 
 
The Committee considered the content of the report of the Director of Planning, 
Building Control and Licensing which concerned a full review of Hackney Carriage 
Fares. The report provided information for the Committee to consider in order to 
make recommendations to the Executive in relation to setting the Hackney Carriage 
Fare tariff. 
 
The Licensing Unit Manager informed the Committee that there had not been a full 
review of the fare tariff since 2017. The Licensing Unit Manager stated that there was 
no set formula for calculating Hackney Carriage Fare’s and that legislation does not 
limit the external factors that can be taken into account when setting fares nor the 
amount by which fares can be varied.  
 
The Licensing Unit Manager noted that the formula is complicated, with different 
tariffs for day and night, as well as Christmas and New Year. Fares are set with an 
initial flag rate, proceeded by 20p increments for yardage and waiting time. Any 
amendments to the tariff will change the yardage and waiting time costs accordingly. 
This is done via recalibrating meters before resealing them.   
 
The current method used to determine tariffs is the Halcrow Manchester Formula, 
which has evolved since its implementation in 2002. It uses data from various 
sources to estimate the average annual cost of running a Hackney Carriage. The 
Licensing Unit Manager stated that the formula was not the sole determinant as in 
2014 the Committee had agreed extra things to be taken into consideration. These 
included Consumer Price Index, comparable earnings-related data, comparisons with 
other core cities and comparisons with other Greater Manchester Authority’s.  
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The Licensing Unit Manager noted that the Hackney Carriage trade was an integral 
part of the city’s transport network and provided a high level of accessibility. The 
intention was to ensure that the trade remains a viable but affordable option.  
 
The Licensing Unit Manager noted that the last full review was in 2017, at which time 
a 6.42% increase was applied only to distance, not waiting times. This increase was 
applied to all tariffs, but the flag rate was not adjusted at that time. The Licensing Unit 
Manager acknowledged that whilst there was no requirement to review fares at any 
set frequency, it was hoped one would have come before now. However, running 
costs for Hackney Carriage’s only significantly changed this year, which initially led to 
the temporary fuel surcharge pending this full review. The Licensing Unit Manager 
informed the Committee that this review had disregarded the temporary fuel 
surcharge, only considering prices set in 2017. It was estimated that there had been 
a change of 23.01% in the annual running cost of a Hackney Carriage vehicle 
between 2016/17 and 2022. At the time of writing the report, some August data was 
not available. Had that data been available, it would show there had been a 20.7% 
increase in running costs. The Licensing Unit Manager also noted that since the last 
full review, CPI had increased by 18.6% which was less than the estimated increase 
in running costs. The Office for National Statistics show that average full time 
employee earnings nationally had only increased by 12% from 2006 to 2021.   
 
The Licensing Unit Manager informed the Committee of two online engagement 
sessions with trade representatives, held on 1 and 5 September 2022, whereby it 
was explained that the Halcrow formula had suggested there had been a 23.01% 
increase in running costs. The Licensing Unit Manager relayed some of the 
responses to the Committee as seen in the report. All licence holders were also 
canvassed by way of a simple online survey, with 1,295 responses. Most 
respondents were supportive of the full 23% increase. A minority were not, and their 
verbatim responses had been provided in the report. Most respondents also 
supported the increase to the fouling charge. 
 
The Licensing Unit Manager noted that the 23% increase is only a slight further 
increase to the temporary fuel surcharge fare, which customers had now become 
accustomed to. They also noted that the Manchester flag tariff is lower than other 
comparable Cities. The report also contained a proposal to increase the barrier 
charge at Manchester Airport from £1.60 to £1.80. Manchester Airport Group stated 
that they need to increase this charge to cover and recover cost of facilitating 
Hackney Carriages at the premises.  
 
The trade had advised officers of current economic hardships and noted that things 
could become more difficult without the increase of fares. Unit system data shows 
that vehicles are now doing fewer miles and there are less Hackney Carriage Licence 
holders which appears to support the economic claims made by the trade. Most 
licence holders will need to upgrade their vehicle to become Clean Air compliant and 
estimated costs in the report had taken account of that. 
 
The Licensing Unit Manager then summarised their recommendations, as contained 
within the report, with the addition of supporting the increase of the fouling charge 
from £30 to £50. 
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The Chair invited the Committee to comment/ask questions. 
 
The Deputy Chair raised concerns regarding the impact of a 23% increase to the 
night-time tariff and asked if this could lead to less business for licence holders. The 
Deputy Chair sought clarity on the charges for additional passengers, whilst also 
noting their acceptance of another review in 12 months and the increase of the 
fouling charge. 
 
The Licensing Unit Manager stated that the trade had made it clear that they wanted 
the 23% increase to be across all tariffs. The Licensing Unit Manager was unsure on 
the reason for the charges for additional passengers but believed it could be related 
to extra weight. They confirmed that this charge was a common one nationally. 
 
A Committee member sought clarity on the charges relating to waiting time. 
 
The Licensing Unit Manager confirmed that this relates to time that the vehicle is not 
moving. Meters are calibrated to incrementally increase by 20p after a certain 
number of seconds. If the waiting time charge was increased, this would decrease 
the number of seconds. The Licensing Unit Manager noted that waiting time charges 
in Manchester are fairly high comparatively. 
 
The Chair invited members of the trade and their representatives to speak for four 
minutes each. 
 
A member of the trade who represents drivers at the Airport addressed the 
Committee, stating that the 23% increase is the rise in the running costs of the 
business and is nothing to do with their income. The business had been suffering in 
recent years, with take home pay falling. The mileage of a Hackney Carriage vehicle 
had fallen. The trade representative stated that one fare increase in the past 10 years 
had not been enough, feeling that a 30 or 35% increase would be what is required 
but accepted this would be too big an increase for customers. They urged the 
Committee to agree to a 23% increase for both day and night tariffs, to increase the 
fouling charge and welcome annual reviews. 
 
A member of the Manchester Hackney Association addressed the Committee, stating 
it would not be fair to only apply the increase to day tariffs. They said that waiting 
time charges had not increased since 2012, yet the minimum wage has. They noted 
that their competitors in the private hire industry operate surcharge prices at times of 
heavy traffic, when a Hackney Carriage waiting time charge would be applicable. 
They also stated that the cost of a vehicle has increased, and that licence holders are 
awaiting assistance from the Clean Air Fund to allow them to upgrade their vehicles. 
 
The Chair invited the Committee to comment/ask questions. 
 
A member asked about the impact on the trade and their competitors with this price 
increase, suggesting that this could be pushing the limit. The member of the 
Manchester Hackney Association noted that there had not been an increase for 10 
years, yet private hire companies operate surcharges at time of heavy traffic. 
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A member of Unite the Union addressed the Committee and stated that their 
members are asking for a 23% increase across all components of the fare. They 
suggested that the numbers from the Licensing Unit’s surveys could not be trusted 
due to not knowing how many times a single person had completed the survey. 
 
The Chair asked the Licensing Unit Manager to respond to this comment. The 
Licensing Unit Manager accepted that they cannot guarantee that the 1,295 
respondents were all different respondents. However, they stated that this is a new 
online survey method being used which has seen an increase in the number of 
respondents compared to previous engagement channels which would only elicit a 
much smaller number of responses. The number of respondents was comparative to 
other recent online surveys completed. 
 
A second member of Unite the Union addressed the Committee, stating that their 
members deserved a 23% increase across the board. They completed their own 
surveys and found a higher percentage of members agreed to this 23% increase than 
those who responded to the Licensing Unit’s survey. 
 
The Chair paused the meeting to deliberate on the recommendations. 
 
Decision 
 
The Committee agreed to recommend to the Executive the following: 
 
1. Increase the Day flag tariff to £2.60. 
2. Increase the Night flag tariff to £3.00. 
3. Apply the 23% increase to the rest of the fare on distance on Tariff 1. 
4. Apply the 23% increase on the fare on distance on Tariffs 2 & 3 (Night and Bank 

Holiday Tariffs). 
5. Not apply an increase to the waiting time on this occasion and review in 12 

months. 
6. Retain the current 20p charge for additional passengers but review this in 12 

months. 
7. Not reintroduce the 20p luggage surcharge at this time. 
8. Permit the £1.80 airport pick-up charge to be applied as an extra on the fare 

card. 
9. Ensure the Fare is reviewed again in 12 months’ time. 
10. Increase the fouling charge from £30 to £50.
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Audit Committee  
 
Minutes of the meeting held on 27 September 2022 
 
Present: 
Councillor Simcock - In the Chair 
Councillors Curley and Russell  
Independent Co-opted member: Dr D Barker 
Independent Co-opted member: Dr S Downs 
 
Apologies: 
Councillors Flanagan, Good, Lanchbury and Wheeler 
 
Also Present: 
Councillor Akbar, Executive Member for Finance and Resources 
Councillor Stanton, Deputy Executive Member for Finance and Resources 
Karen Murray, Mazars (External Auditor) 
 
AC/22/30 Appointment of Chair 
 
A recommendation was made to appoint Councillor Simcock as Chair for the 
meeting. This recommendation was seconded. 
 
Decision 
 
To appoint Councillor Simcock as Chair for the meeting. 
 
AC/22/31 Minutes  
 
Decision 
 
To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 26 July 2022 as a correct record. 
 
AC/22/32  Draft Statement of Accounts 2021/22 
 
The Committee considered the report of the Deputy Chief Executive and City 
Treasurer that provided information on the process of approval for the annual 
accounts. 
 
The report provided a narrative on the background to the annual accounts; the 
structure and presentation of the annual accounts; key issues and summary. The 
report further described the timeline for the completion and audit of the 2021/22 
annual accounts. 
 
The report was accompanied by a presentation that summarised the key elements of 
the Draft Statement of Accounts. 
 
In response to a question from the Chair the Deputy City Treasurer stated that an 
overview of the Council’s budget was provided as part of all new Member’s induction. 
He further commented that in addition to this Members could contact him for any 
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additional advice or information at any time. 
 
Following the explanation provided regarding the rationale for the national reporting 
of a valuation of the highways infrastructure, Members noted that this was an 
intensive process and resulted in delays in the finalisation of the annual accounts. 
Members recommended that The Chartered Institute of Public Finance and 
Accountancy should make representation to the Government for a change to the 
legislation in relation to this requirement.  This recommendation was supported by 
the Executive Member for Finance and Resources. 
 
In response to a question relating to the Housing Revenue Account and Private 
Finance Initiative (PFI) payments, the Deputy City Treasurer stated that this 
underspend was ringfenced and was primarily due to delays in the delivery of 
planned improvement works as a result of the pandemic. He stated that as 
Northwards Housing had been brought back in house a programme of repair works 
was being developed, with appropriate consideration being given to fire safety works, 
retrofitting and ensuring that homes were of a decent standard so as to contribute to 
the city’s carbon emissions reduction ambitions. He further commented that finance 
modelling was ongoing to understand and plan for budgetary pressures and changes 
as a result of inflationary pressures. 
   
The Deputy City Treasurer responded to a question regarding income generation by 
advising that a review of this activity in relation to both car parking and markets was 
ongoing. He further commented that a number of car parks had been identified for 
economic redevelopment in the context of wider Council strategies such as active 
travel and clean air.  
 
The Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer supported the assurance in relation 
to the approach and arrangements established to the short-term lending to other 
Local Authorities given by the Deputy City Treasurer, adding that this was a prudent 
approach that provided value for money. 
 
The Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer responded to a question raised in 
relation to sickness levels. She advised that comparative data could be provided 
following the meeting, noting that during the pandemic it is understood that sickness 
levels were under reported and staff continued to work from home when ill. She 
advised that sickness levels continued to be monitored across all Directorates and 
there were robust attendance management arrangements established. 
 
In response to a question regarding reserves, the Deputy Chief Executive and City 
Treasurer advised that reserves were cash backed and the balance could be used 
internally to avoid the need for borrowing, on the understanding that the reserves 
were to be repaid. She stated that the use of reserves was statutory governed. The 
Committee were further informed that the options proposed for the use of reserves 
would form part of the Council’s budget setting proposals that would be presented to 
Members for consideration. 
  
Decision 
 
The Committee note the unaudited 2021/22 Annual Accounts including the narrative 
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report, signed by the Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer. 
 
The Committee recommend that the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and 
Accountancy make representation to the Government for a change to the legislation 
in relation to the requirement to report the valuation of the highways infrastructure. 
 
AC/22/33  Review of Effectiveness of Internal Audit 
 
The Committee considered the report of the Head of Audit and Risk Management 
that described that the Council conducts an annual review of the effectiveness of its 
internal audit function as part of its governance assurance processes. This process is 
designed to provide assurance to the Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer, 
and the Audit Committee over the role, function and performance of the internal audit 
service.   
 
The report provided a narrative on the background and context; a description of the 
Audit planning and priorities; information in relation to Quality Assurance 
Improvement Plan and an update on resources. 
 
In response to a question relating to the use of Microsoft Office 365, the Head of 
Audit and Risk Management stated that this was a useful tool and the functionality of 
it was being explored to ensure that it was appropriate for the internal audit service. 
 
The Deputy Executive Member for Finance and Resources stated that the Council 
had invested in the Microsoft Office 365 platform. He commented that other 
Directorates had embraced the full functionality of this IT software with improved 
reporting outcomes. He acknowledged that further staff and Member training would 
be required to maximise the benefits of this system. 
 
Decision 
 
The Committee 
 
1. Have considered the level of assurance provided by the review of effectiveness 
and progress on management improvement actions from the Quality Assurance 
Improvement Plan (QAIP) and planned actions for 2022/23. 
 
2. Have reviewed and confirmed the Audit Committee Terms of Reference. 
 
3. Have reviewed and approved the Internal Audit Charter.  
 
AC/22/34  External Audit Update 
 
The Committee considered the report of the External Auditors (Mazars) that provided 
an update on progress in delivering responsibilities as the Council’s external auditors. 
The report further provided information on recent national publications that may be of 
interest to Members of the Committee. 
 
Decision 
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To note the report.  
 

AC/22/35 Work Programme and Recommendations Monitor 
 
The Committee considered a report of the Governance and Scrutiny Support Unit 
which set out its future Work Programme for the forthcoming municipal year. 
 
During consideration of the previous agenda items Members had requested that 
reports on the Risk Register and the Code of Corporate Governance is included on 
the Committee’s Work Programme. 
  
Decision 
 
To agree the Committee’s Work programme, noting the above comments.  
 
AC/22/36 Exclusion of the Public 
 
A recommendation was made that the public be excluded during consideration of the 
items of business. 
 
Decision 
 
To exclude the public during consideration of the following items which involved 
consideration of exempt information relating to the financial or business affairs of 
particular persons, and public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighed the 
public interest in disclosing the information. 
 
AC/22/37 Internal Audit Annual Fraud Report 2021/22 (Public Excluded) 
 
The Committee considered the report of the Deputy Chief Executive and City 
Treasurer and the Head of Audit and Risk Management that provided a summary of 
the anti-fraud arrangements and investigation work undertaken during 2021/22, with 
particular focus on the work delivered by Internal Audit. 
 
Decision 
 
To note the report. 


